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       The winter weather has finally arrived!  Yet we continue to have great attendance at our meetings.  
       Kudos to Pat Zawadzki and the Program Committee for choosing presenters who entertain, inform, and encourage us.

     Kudos also to Sandra Green, 279-R Treasurer, for her excellent work in “keeping the records straight.” She recently received compliments from the union’s accountant regarding the financial records of our organization. The financial report for September through December 2017 was well-received at the January meeting, and will be filed for audit.

Did You Know?
       Membership dues have been received from over 75 devoted and interested retirees living in other parts of the country, as far west as California, and Florida in the south. Let’s all work on getting at least one more retiree to join our organization.

       The larger our membership numbers, the louder our voice and the greater our influence when dealing with legislators and others who affect our lives as seniors, retirees, and union members.

Contact the STRS or SERS Board…

       Retirees who receive their pensions from STRS and SERS are reminded to contact the Board members, asking for the COLA to be discussed and restored. 
       The COLA (Cost of Living Adjustment) is forever compounded over time, unlike the “13th check” that the pension system used to issue, which is like a one-time-only bonus. So, our focus and most important issue when we talk to the pension Boards should be getting a COLA restored, not a 13th check.  

…and Attend the Board Meeting!

       Plans to rally members for bus travel to Columbus to attend an STRS Board Meeting in masse are proceeding. Please plan to support this important effort.  
       There is an STRS election coming up, and we want to let the board members know that to get our vote, they are expected to question the research done by staff, and speak up on issues to improve---or at least maintain---benefits for their members. 

       They need to know we are paying attention. Please try to attend if you are able. More information will be available at the February 8 meeting. Or call 216-482-2280 and leave a message for Hazel Hicks or Tom Luvison, if you have questions about this event. 
NOTE: Change in Meeting Location

       Our regular meeting space at East Professional Center will not be available to us in May. So the May General Chapter Meeting is going to be moved to a park in Independence.  Details are printed in this newsletter.  
       For questions, call any number listed in the contact section. 
Donations to Scholarship Fund 

       We welcome your donations to our Scholarship Fund. The following persons made recent donations:   Winifred L. Reed in memory of Gwendolyn L. Lynton; Thella Brooks in memory of Philomena McClellan; John and Pamela Hummer in memory of Delores Acree and Harland Alexander; and Patricia Axelrod and Marva Williams in memory of all listed.   Thank you so very much! 

       When you donate, please put the notation “Scholarship Fund” on the memo line of the check or money order that you send along with the completed enclosed form. 
How to Contact Us

       Our direct numbers are: Membership Information 216-482-2281; Pension Line (STRS or SERS) 216-482-2282; other calls 216-482-2280. If no one answers, please leave a message spelling your last name, and phone number. You will receive a call as soon as possible. We encourage our members of 279-R to access our retiree link from the CTU website. The website address is listed under the letterhead of this newsletter.
Happy Valentine’s Day!
Teresa M. Green
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STRS Report

       STRS Ohio is holding its annual Board Retreat January 25-26, 2018, instead of a regular meeting. This Newsletter is scheduled to be mailed on January 25. Therefore, there is no January report. The Retreat will be reported out in next month’s Newsletter.
       However, we are planning a trip to an STRS Board Meeting, to let them know we are paying attention to what they are doing. Please keep reading…

STRS Board Meeting BusTrip
       Do you have a comment to share with the STRS Board?  
       Do you want to show by your presence that you care about your pension?  
       279-R is arranging a bus to the Thursday, April 19, 2018, STRS Board meeting in Columbus.  
       The bus will depart at 6 a.m. from the Jack Thistledown Racino, 21501 Emery Road, North Randall, OH 44128.  
       We will return to the Jack Thistledown Racino at about 6 p.m.  
       Sign up will be during the February 8 General Meeting of 279-R, or by contacting Hazel Hicks, Community Engagement Chair, or Tom Luvison, Legislative Chair, at 216-482-2280.  
       If calling, please slowly leave your name and contact telephone number. Repeat your telephone number. Someone will get back to you when we are in the office. (Remember, we are retirees too, and we are not in the office every day!)
       If you can’t attend, stay tuned to what’s happening, and tell the Board your thoughts by emailing Board members, U.S. mailing Board members, or calling STRS. 
       Here is the contact information:

Email:
Mark Hill (Chair)

hillma@strsoh.org  

Carol Correthers 
        correthc@strsoh.org
Paola DeMaria 
      demariap@strsoh.org Taiyia Hayden 

haydent@strsoh.org 
Yoel Mayerfeld 
       mayerfey@strsoh.org
Tim Myers    

myerst@strsoh.org
Dale Price 


priced@strsoh.org
Wade Steen  

steenw@strsoh.org
Robert Stein

  
  steinr@strsoh.org  Rita Walters 

waltersr@strsoh.org
U.S. Mail Address:
STRS OH
275 East Broad Street
Columbus, OH 43215

ATTN: Board Members   
Telephone:  1-888-227-7877
       Let STRS know your views and opinions regarding our pensions and benefits. 

Dan MacDonald
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Change of Venue for May’s Meeting:
FIRST ALERT!
       The 279-R May 10, 2018 General Meeting is being moved from CMSD’s East Professional Center (formerly East High School) to a different location: the Kiwanis Pavilion in Elmwood Park, Independence, Ohio.  
       The Kiwanis Pavilion is located off Kathy Lynn Drive in Elmwood Park. 
       If driving, take the Rockside Exit on I-77 (near 480) and go east on Rockside Road about 0.69 miles to Brecksville Road. Go south (right) on Brecksville Road about 1.20 miles to Selig Drive.   
       Go west (right) on Selig Drive to Kathy Lynn Drive. At Kathy Lynn Drive, go north (right) to the Kiwanis Pavilion, which is next to the Liberty Station Playground.  
       You can also enter the address 6363 Selig Drive, Independence, Ohio into your GPS. Once at 6363 Selig Drive, follow the signs to the Liberty Station Playground and the Kiwanis Pavilion.  
       PLEASE KEEP THESE DIRECTIONS HANDY!
       The meeting will start at our usual 11:30 a.m. time. The meeting will be held in a covered pavilion, and a light lunch will be provided as usual. 

Raffle Items Needed

[image: image13.png]In this life
we cannot
always do
great things.
But we can do
small things
with great love.

- Mother Theresa



       The 279-R Scholarship Committee plans to hold its popular Basket Raffle again this year at the Annual Luncheon on June 14, 2018. The overwhelming success of this raffle has been due in part to the generosity of local businesses and organizations, and of 279-R members.

       The Scholarship Committee is requesting donations of items for the basket raffle. As you begin your spring cleaning, if you have any new, unused items that could use a good home, or any holiday gifts you received that you would like to “re-gift,” please bring them to the monthly meetings in February, March, April, and May. 

       Thank you in advance for your generosity. Your participation helps make this a fun and successful activity for our organization. Remember, 100% of the proceeds from this raffle, and the monthly raffles at 279-R meetings, 

go into 279-R’s Scholarship Fund.  
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Income Tax Time!

       Tax time is here! The Cleveland Teachers Union is again offering a limited tax preparation service open to 279-R members. You must call the CTU office at 216-861-7676 between 10:00 a.m. and 4:30 p.m. to schedule an appointment. Appointments for retirees are at 2:00 pm. Be sure to let the receptionist know you are a retiree when calling.

You must bring your current 2017-2018 279-R membership card and a photo ID. Also, be sure to bring all the necessary tax documents, W-2 forms, a copy of last year’s return, all forms that say “1099” or “tax document,” and social security numbers for spouse and any dependents. Retirees are asked to bring the STRS end-of-year statement with your year-to-date figures, including Medicare re-imbursement and health insurance paid. You usually receive the form in the mail on January 3-4.
       The tax preparation fee starts at $25, payable by cash or check only. There are extra charges for more complicated returns, such as those with Schedule C (business), Schedule D (capital gains), Schedule E (rental property), Form 2106 (auto expenses), sub-contractors, self-employed, depreciation, and other detailed forms. All returns are filed electronically. 
       Natalie Vloedman, a CTU tax preparer and 279-R member, said the first day the tax service will be open is February 5. She reminded members that the CTU office is now on the third floor of the Halle Building, 1228 Euclid Avenue, Cleveland, OH 44115. 

       Parking is easiest in the Halle Garage, located between Huron and Prospect Avenues, although you will have to pay your own parking expenses. There are very few parking meters in the area.
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Scholarship

The winners of the January 50/50 

Scholarship Raffle were

Linda Brewer and Flora Grant.

The winners of the Consolation Baskets were

Julia Douglas, Judy Gilson, 

Terry Shopbell, and Cynthia Stallworth.

Thank you for your generous support 

of our scholarship program.

                       Z. Harold Davis, Jr.
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Membership Report

       We are happy to announce that we have made quite a lot of progress toward our goal of 1,000 members. Last month, 279-R had 723 members. As of this printing, we now have 943 members! Thank you to those who made phone calls for the Membership Committee, and worked to get friends to join our organization.

       Now we only need 57 more members to reach our goal. Please help us by bringing in a new member. Remember, if you bring in someone who has not been a member in the past three years, you will get a $5 “reward.”
       At our monthly meetings, we will continue to have two sign-in lists. One list will be for those who have their membership cards, and one for those who forgot their card. Please remember to bring your 2017-2018 279-R membership card to the monthly meetings.
       Also, please call us if your address or phone number has changed. We have gotten back some membership cards because we had the wrong address on file, and when we tried to call the member, the phone number was incorrect. In those cases, we can only hope that the person calls us because they paid their dues but didn’t get a membership card.
       If you have any questions about your membership, you can reach us at the 279-R membership number: 216-482-2281.  
Linda Opaluch
Note: Special thanks to the members who now live outside of the northeast Ohio area, but continue their 279-R membership. Our union chapter represents all of us as retired Ohio public educators, and works to protect our pensions, benefits, and best interests. 
Speaker Addresses Testing, Privatization

Public Education in the Spotlight 

       If you enjoyed our January guest speaker, Jan Resseger, and her presentation on charter schools, you will want to read her e-mail blog. Just type https://janresseger.wordpress.com into your URL. She blogs four days a week, Tuesday through Friday.

       You can follow her blog by adding your e-mail address under “follow the blog.” She discusses educational issues. 
       For some thoughtful winter reading, look for the books she recommended: The Testing Charade: Pretending to Make Schools Better, by Harvard professor Daniel Koretz, and Consumed, by political philosopher Benjamin Barber, about our consumer society and the dangers implicit in privatization, specifically in schools via vouchers and unregulated charter schools. 

 
Legislative Report

What’s Happening in Cuyahoga County?

       During every election cycle, candidates make promises.  “Change you can believe in” or “Let’s make America great again” were the slogans of Presidents 44 and 45.

       Unfortunately, slogans are just empty words unless acted upon, usually through cooperative bi-partisan spirit. Even before bipartisanship, there has to be unity in each political party, either to push an agenda or to resist bad legislation. 

       For a moment, let’s forget the federal government, the state government, and even the local government.  In the United States, the political reality is there are two major political parties that offer voters a choice between either conservative (Republican) candidates or liberal/progressive (Democrat) candidates to run their government at all levels.

       Although both parties face challenges and struggles, I would like to focus my comments on the Cuyahoga County Democratic Party, as it came to my attention recently from various sources that the Cuyahoga Dems, to which I belong, are not keeping their eye on the prize.

       The recent election of a new party chairperson seems to have been divisive.  The candidates were Shantel Brown (the winner), Sandra Williams, and Trevor Elkins. Apparently, a comment was made to the effect that not everyone accepted the results of the election of Ms. Brown as party chair. Also, the 2018 candidates’ endorsement process of the Cuyahoga County Dems, which occurred on January 20, 2018, left a party stalwart, Kenny Yuko, not endorsed for the Ohio State Senate.  Additionally, concerns were shared about the lack of minority judicial candidates.
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       Another factor that weighs into the operation of the Cuyahoga County Democratic Party are the Bernie Sanders folks. Some are part of an action group known as the Cuyahoga County Progressive Caucus (CCPC). Certainly, as a progressive, I like Bernie and his supporters. But in their zeal, some of these wonderful people could be creating divisions in the party that the party certainly doesn’t need. 

       A wise Democrat recently proclaimed that the most important job of Cuyahoga County Democrats in 2018 is to elect more Democratic candidates, to stop the right-wing agenda that is sweeping the country. If well-intentioned but misguided statements and actions do the opposite, and Democrats lose elections, we have only made things worse.

        In summary, I fully agree that the lack of minority judicial candidates must be reviewed. 
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       Also, the Cuyahoga County Democratic Party must deal with the possible lack of unity behind the new party chairperson. In fact, there may be other issues that should be addressed in the future, but this year, the focus must be the 2018 election, and only the 2018 election.  
       So to the Cuyahoga County party leaders, party activists, and those who vote Democrat, here is what you must do to win the Ohio Governor’s race, the Ohio U.S. Senate race, and other races in 2018:
1)  Work for party unity.

2)  Endorse good candidates---no petty politics.

3)  Work on the various campaigns, even if it is just “friends and family” who you educate about Election 2018.
4)  Get out the like-minded voters who did not vote in 2016! 

       It is this simple: if Cuyahoga Dems vote in force as they did in 2008 and 2012 when President Obama was on the ballot, then progressive candidates will win. Working people, seniors, labor, the middle class, retirees will win. Ohio will win!
       We need to move our state and our nation forward, not backward, in the next election cycle. Be prepared to help 279-R support and elect our endorsed candidates, those candidates who will truly defend our interests, not the interests of the 1% and wealthy corporations. 

       It’s about more than a slogan. It’s time to move Ohio and America forward.

Tom Luvison
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Community Engagement
Thank You, 279-R Members!
       After all donations from 279-R meetings and additional donations received in the mail were counted, 279-R donated a total of $3,021 to the Greater Cleveland Food Bank. This will provide over 12,000 meals to our neighbors in need. 

       “We are grateful to 279-R and your commitment to helping improve the lives of those served by the Food Bank,” said Alyssa Giannirakis, Corporate Relations Manager for GCFB. “More than 312,500 people in our community struggle to put food on their table. As the cost of living rises with increased heating bills and holiday expenses, their burden intensifies. Your donations help alleviate these hardships.”
        Thank you for your generosity!

Hazel Hicks
In the News
Sen. Sherrod Brown Stands Up for Retirees

       While too many legislators are looking for ways to cut Social Security and Medicare, and reduce or weaken pensions, Senator Sherrod Brown (D-Ohio) continues to support workers, unions, and retirees.

       He recently introduced the Butch Lewis Act, named for the former retired head of Teamsters Local 100 in Evendale, Ohio. This legislation would ensure Ohio retirees can keep the pensions they have earned, and put struggling pension plans back on solid footing, ensuring they can meet their obligations to current retirees and workers for decades to come, without cuts.

       “These retirees sacrificed pay raises and benefits so that when they retired, they could do so with dignity,” said Senator Brown. “They earned every dollar of their retirement, and out of no fault of their own, the money they earned is at risk. They held up their end of the bargain, and it’s time Congress held up ours and ensure they can keep what they’ve earned.” 
       Numerous Ohio pension plans, including Central States Teamsters Pension Plan, United Mine Workers Pension Plan, Ironworkers Local 17 Pension Plan, and others are currently on the brink of failure and threatened by massive cuts.
       “It’s despicable that this Congress has spent all its time on a tax bill that rewards corporations that ship Ohio jobs overseas, when we have urgent business that must be done for working families,” added Senator Brown. “It’s time to stop the politics, roll up our sleeves, and get to work for the people we represent, before they pay the price for Republican leaders’ wrong priorities.”
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If You Have Concerns About  STRS Health & Drug Plans…
       If you have Express Scripts concerns, please call Express Scripts Customer Service first, at 1-888-416-3326 or TDD 1-800-716-3231.  

       Keep track of the date and time you called. Have your ID card available. If you can’t resolve your issue with your administrator by this contact, STRS can also provide assistance at 1-888-227-7877.  Actually, any of the medical providers (Medical Mutual, Aetna Advantage, etc.) should be contacted first, and then, if you are not satisfied, call an STRS customer representative.

       If you continue to have concerns, please send Dan MacDonald an email with the name of the drug, its dosage, and your concern. Or, if it is one of the medical plans, share the name of your plan plus your concern.  

       Email the information to Dan MacDonald at  macdonald.retired@hotmail.com and in the subject block, put Express Scripts or the other provider.  Include in the email a statement authorizing Dan MacDonald to act as your authorized representative.
       If email is not available, please send a letter with your telephone number and concern to Dan MacDonald, 15889 Arbor Trail, Newbury, OH 44065.  Include in your letter that Dan MacDonald can act as your authorized representative. Dan will then call you.        Remember, in order for Mr. MacDonald to speak on your behalf with the 279-R Board and STRS and its Board, a statement needs to be made for him to be your authorized representative, because of HIPAA regulations and patient privacy rules.
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       Beware of timelines! An appeal can be denied just because it wasn’t submitted in a timely manner.  

       Your doctor’s office is usually part of the appeals process. Make sure the doctor’s office notifies you when appeal information is sent.  Keep track of dates of mailings and follow-up phone calls. These become important if your appeal is denied because of “timeliness.” 

Dan MacDonald
A Thought for Valentine’s Day:
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Sunshine
Gerald “Gerry” Steuber passed on January 3, 2018. Send condolences to the Steuber family at 1127 Sheerbrook Drive, Chagrin Falls, OH 44022.
Lula Kennedy is at home recuperating from carpal tunnel surgery. Send get-well wishes to Lula at 16106 Westview Avenue, Cleveland, OH 44128.

Patricia Roberts is recuperating at home. Send get-well wishes to her at 4631 McFarland Road, South Euclid, OH 44121.

Sondra Shopbell is recuperating from a recent fall. Send get-well wishes to her at 5409 Beverly Avenue NE, Canton, OH 44714.

Adrienne Connelly is still in rehab. Send get-well wishes to her in care of Willow Park Nursing Home, 18810 Harvard Avenue, Cleveland, OH 44122, or call her at 216-752-3600.
Theresa Ormandy 216-741-6764

Please call the Sunshine Committee when there is an illness or death in our 279-R family.  However, please DO NOT CALL the committee with other questions, issues or information.   
DON’T FORGET!
In the event of bad weather conditions, 

if the Cleveland Metropolitan Schools 
are CLOSED 
on the day of our general meeting, 

the 279-R meeting is 
CANCELLED!
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279-R website:


http://oh.aft.org/ctur/
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